August 31, 2012

Dan Ruben

Executive Director

Equal Justice America 

Building II, Suite 204 

13540 East Boundary Road

Midlothian, VA 23112

Dear Mr. Ruben:

I spent this past summer working at Equal Rights Advocates (“ERA”), fighting against sex discrimination and sexual harassment in the workplace and in schools.  Through working on policy issues, litigation, and an Advice & Counsel (“A&C”) hotline, I learned about Title VII, Title IX, and similar state protections, such as the California Fair Housing and Employment Act, from all angles.

When I began my summer, a supervising attorney described my weekly two-hour shift answering the phone for the A&C line as “ERA’s pulse,” in that we would learn about recurring issues and legislative or legal steps that still needed to be taken.  I thought my shift would be similar to weekly, in-person clinics that I had staffed my first year of law school.  However, applying Title VII, Title IX, and state law to a high volume of callers each week forced me to learn the law faster, and helped me understand how widespread sexual harassment and sex discrimination still is in the workplace nationwide.

My weekly hotline shifts taught me a few important lessons, in particular.  First, sexual harassment and retaliation are pervasive among men and women at all income levels—everyone from truck drivers and retail clerks to financial analysts called the hotline, and everyone felt professionally constrained.  Second, these laws do not cover all employees—states without state-specific laws are constrained by Title VII, which only applies to employers with 15 or more people.  This meant that if someone was harassed at a 7-person employer in, say, North Carolina, remedies were far more limited.  Third, a basic knowledge of the law was particularly powerful—knowing the legal definition of sexual harassment or sex discrimination, and knowing that there were governmental agencies who would investigate their claims, was a relief to many of the callers.  Indeed, in my follow-up calls to the callers, many of them were relieved that their feelings of discomfort were not “crazy.”  Actually following up with the clients who called in by letter and phone allowed for a more complete service, and I suggested that ERA represent a few of my callers in further proceedings.

The knowledge I gained staffing the A&C hotline colored my perspective toward the other projects I did last summer.  For example, a tradeswomen policy manual would help women in the trades and potential litigators understand how legal practitioners have navigated a field where sexism is still so prevalent.  Drafting a portion of an attorneys fees motion felt more globally important, since attorneys fees litigation incentivizes retaining riskier clients whose civil rights have been violated.  Given that I want to pursue plaintiff-side employment law, my work at ERA this past summer was a wonderful and invaluable learning experience.  Thank you.

Sincerely,

Amanda Karl
